Academic Senate Minutes

May 5, 2009   3:30-5:00

Senators Present:  Darrel Harrison, Daphne Figueroa, Yolanda James, Rod Porter, Wheeler North, Buran Haidar, Francois Bereaud, David Buser, Otto Dobre, Rebecca Bowers-Gentry, Parvine Ghavari, Laura T.Gonzalez, Mark Hertica, Ticey Hosley, April Koch, Linda Lee, Rechelle Mojica, Lisa E. Munoz, Sally Nalven, Jordan Omens, Nam Sinkaset, Wendy Stewart, Dan Trubovitz

Other Attendees: President Patricia Hsieh, Adela Jacobson, Andrea Henne, Juli Bartolomei, Nancy Wichman, Betty McGee
The Minutes from the meeting of March 31st  were approved, with the following change submitted by Buran Haidar for Textbook Affordability: “Since faculty awareness is a big component, Buran presented and asked for approval from the Senate of a flyer developed by the District Textbook Affordability Task Force that will be attached to each instructor’s book orders, listing ways to minimize the cost of the student texts.  Senate approval was granted.”
Treasurer’s Report:  Rod stated that he has received more dues from instructors.
Administration Report:  Patricia Hsieh congratulated Wheeler on his recent victory at the State Senate.
She then discussed a PowerPoint presentation, showing how the State fiscal mess is affecting our campus.  She complimented the faculty, chairs and deans on their enrollment management process thus far, but stated that we are still 100 FTES over this year’s funded level.  We can deal with that by changing the end dates of some courses, to shift some 300 FTES into the ’09-’10 year.  She also promised that the supply budgets will be enough to offer science and other courses.  Once the State’s May revised budget is announced, new cuts may be necessary.  Meanwhile, we must continue to assess and evaluate our processes and look for ways to fund our requirements (possibly including an instructional service fee).
Safe-Assign:  Andrea Henne distributed two handouts – the Instructor’s Guide and Student Guide to SafeAssign at SDCCD.  She explained that Blackboard has integrated this anti-plagiarism software into its program, allowing instructors to submit student papers to the Global Reference Database to check for plagiarism.  Courses whose instructors do this will be listed as a “web-enhanced course” (not “hybrid”), if they do not use the Internet for any other purpose.  Instructors can receive more training in this.  It will be an option beginning in the Summer ’09 session.  When asked about math courses, Andrea said the District currently has no software to ensure that the correct student is taking the test, though that is being developed (including rotating webcams that act as a proctor).  Adela added that the Dean of Student Affairs keeps a database of all reported cheating incidents.  Wheeler added that it’s important to create an environment of honesty among the students in our classes, whether on-campus or online.
Textbook Affordability:  Nancy Wichman distributed a handout describing the three initiatives of the Bookstore to help make textbooks more affordable for students.  There is a District Committee on Textbook Affordability, including Buran Haidar and Rechelle Mojica from Miramar.  Nancy said that online textbook requisition forms will be available in October, for Spring ’10 classes.  The Bookstore mark-up is 25% on most books and 30% on customized packets.  Faculty can help students by choosing more affordable textbooks and announcing their selections early, so students can sell and buy used books more readily.
Graduation:  Adela Jacobson stated that more than 120 students and 50 faculty members had signed up for graduation so far – both numbers up from last year.  Daphne Figueroa and Dick Bettendorf will be the Faculty Marshalls.  It will be held at the Hilton La Jolla Torrey Pines again this year, though next year it will be held in our new Fieldhouse.  Sami Haddad will be the student speaker and Mark Cafferty will be the commencement speaker.
College Governance:  Daphne quickly went through each of the proposed changes to the College Governance Handbook, for a second reading by the Senate.  We approved all of the changes unanimously, with one minor clarification: to change the title of the PR/SLOAC sub-committee to the Instructional PR/SLOAC sub-committee, simply to lessen confusion, since Student Services and Administrative Services also have groups that review programs and student learning outcomes.
We also approved all proposed revisions to the forms and processes for Program Review, making them simpler and more uniform.
President’s Report:  Darrel mentioned that the swine flu seems not to be as big a threat as first perceived, but that Purell hand sanitizers were available all over campus and we should think about what to do if a student appears to be infected – how to verify that and what to do about classes and final exams.
SLOAC and BSI Coordinator Positions:  Daphne reminded us that these positions are open to contract faculty and applications are due Friday, May 7th.  The BSI position is 0.40 release time and the SLOAC position is 0.60 in the Fall and 0.40 in the Spring.
A-G Curriculum:  Darrel thanked Wendy Stewart for presenting us with the information on the proposed A-G curriculum requirements.  He stated that the Senate Executive committee had reviewed it and decided to recommend that the Senate not endorse or reject this requirement on high schools at this time, because it seems to have been requested too quickly and without any knowledge about what our sister campuses are doing about it.
Senate Elections:  Darrel requested nominations for Treasurer, Secretary and two Senators-at-Large.  Several names were proposed and those people will be contacted and a slate presented at the Special Senate meeting on Tuesday, May 19th.
After-Graduation Party:  Two suggestions were proposed for the faculty after-graduation party – to rent a room at the Hilton immediately following the ceremony or to enjoy pizza at Filippi’s on Mira Mesa Blvd.  Juli will check out these possibilities.
Environmental Stewardship Committee:  Laura Gonzalez reported that the next two Tuesdays will be the last Farm Stand days for this semester, 12:00-3:00 each day, selling fruits and vegetables.  All new buildings in the District will have solar panels on their roofs, and the new police station will have the LEED Platinum rating, the highest level available.  Among other things, it will have a “living roof” and a “solar chimney”.  Miramar’s new garden will be to the left of the cafeteria, behind the bookstore.
Announcements:
1.  There will be a Special Senate Meeting for the elections on Tuesday, May 19th.  Please attend or send a proxy.

2.  There will be an Accreditation Presentation on the recent student surveys on Tuesday, May 12th, in the new Fieldhouse.
The meeting was adjourned at 4:55pm.  The next Senate meeting will be on May 19th, for the Elections. 
Respectfully submitted,  

Yolanda James and Juli Bartolomei
